

SIGHT

Inbound Wealth Planning

Inbound Wealth Planning for the Global Family





INBOUND WEALTH PLANNING FOR THE GLOBAL FAMILY

INTRODUCTION

Determining exactly whose income, gains and assets is subject to the U.S. Federal tax system is a complex inquiry that requires a comprehensive approach without shortcuts. And, just when the general rules of international tax principles under the Internal Revenue Code (the Code) and related Treasury regulations have been reviewed and applied, an applicable international tax treaty or a new tax law can change everything.

With the ever-evolving nature of international tax, the non-U.S. resident or non-U.S. citizen with activities in the United States (referred to herein as "inbound" activities) and their U.S. advisors need to become aware of fundamental, international tax principles to avoid the unintended application of U.S. tax. This is of particular importance due to the extraordinarily high level of inbound wealth to the United States. It is estimated that private wealth from offshore into the United States exceeded \$500 billion annually in recent years, originating principally from Latin America and Asia-Pacific.¹

A first and necessary step for any international tax overview is a discussion related to the jurisdictional reach of the U.S. income tax and the U.S. estate, gift and generation-skipping transfer (GST) tax system (collectively referred to as the U.S. transfer taxes).² By comparison to the tax regimes of other countries, the U.S. Federal tax system is one of the most aggressive in the world; however, effective planning for inbound activities can mitigate its effect.

April 2016

Cindy D. Brittain Senior Fiduciary Officer

Suzanne L. Shier Wealth Planning Practice Executive and Chief Tax Strategist/ Tax Counsel

Benjamin J. LavinWealth Planner and
Associate Tax Strategist

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION1
CURRENT TRENDS IN WEALTH MIGRATION
U.S. INCOME TAXATION
U.S. TRANSFER TAXES6
TEST FOR U.S. DOMICILE
U.S. ESTATE TAXATION
U.S. GIFT TAXATION11
U.S. GST TAXATION11
ESTATE AND GIFT TAX TREATIES
ASSET COMPARISON: GIFT TAX VERSUS ESTATE TAX TREATMENT
PRE-IMMIGRATION PLANNING Planning Considerations Income Tax Considerations Transfer Tax Considerations Trust Considerations
U.S. TRANSFER TAX SYSTEM AND THE NON-U.S. CITIZEN SPOUSE

EXPATRIATION27 Covered Expatriate
COMPLIANCE REPORTING CONSIDERATIONS
FOREIGN ACCOUNT TAX COMPLIANCE ACT (FATCA) AND STATEMENT OF SPECIFIED FOREIGN FINANCIAL ASSETS (FORM 8938)
OECD COMMON REPORTING STANDARDS (CRS)
CONCLUSION34
ABOUT THE AUTHORS35
ABOUT NORTHERN TRUST
ENDNOTES

INBOUND WEALTH PLANNING FOR THE GLOBAL FAMILY

CURRENT TRENDS IN WEALTH MIGRATION

To put the discussion of inbound mobility and wealth transfer in context for planning purposes, consider the following recent trends:

- In the academic year ended May 2015, an estimated 974,926 foreign students studied at colleges and universities in the United States, up more than 10% from the previous year, the seventh consecutive year of increase and the steepest rise in four years. In 2015, international students added approximately \$30.5 billion to the U.S. economy and supported more than 373,000 U.S. jobs.³
- Between 468,000-482,000 immigrant visas have been issued every year since 2009, with 531,463 being issued in fiscal year 2015. Not surprisingly, immigrant visas are issued primarily for family sponsored preferences and immediate relatives, with the parent of a U.S. citizen sponsor at least 21 years of age being the primary basis for visa issuance. Students come to study, stay and are followed by their parents.
- Additional immigrants arrive under the EB-5 Immigrant Investor Program. Foreign investors can obtain conditional visas that allow their families to live, work and attend school in the United States. To qualify, the individual must invest a minimum of \$1 million in new or recently created businesses or \$500,000 in businesses in rural or high-unemployment areas. Increasing numbers of EB-5 visas are issued to investors from the Far East, China in particular.⁶
- Foreign direct investment in U.S. businesses is substantial. Measured on a cumulative basis it reached \$2.9 trillion at the end of 2014. The United States receives more foreign direct investment than any other country in the world, including \$241.3 billion in 2014 alone.⁷
- Foreign investment in U.S. real estate, both commercial and residential, represents measurable market share, with foreign purchases of U.S. real estate totaling \$87.3 billion in 2015, up from less than \$5 billion in 2009.8 In 2015, New York City beat out London as the number-one city for foreign real estate investors, with London and Los Angeles following as second- and third-most-popular cities.9 Foreign buyers acquired more than \$104 billion in U.S. residential real estate between April 2014 and March 2015.10

U.S. INCOME TAXATION

U.S. income tax is imposed on its *citizens* and *residents* (specifically defined and referred to in the Code collectively as a U.S. Person) no matter where they live or move throughout the world. In addition, as set forth in § 61¹¹ of the Code, a U.S. Person's gross income (ordinary and capital gain) shall include all such U.S. Person's income from whatever source derived, meaning his or her *worldwide* income. This jurisdictional reach will inevitably surprise the newly located U.S. resident who has substantial income from foreign sources, but who immigrated or relocated to the United States without proper planning.

For individuals, citizenship is determined by the U.S. Constitution, the Immigration and Nationality Act, and the related regulations and case law. U.S. resident status is determined by the Code, Treasury regulations, any applicable tax treaty and related case law.

More specifically and for U.S. income tax purposes, a resident alien is an individual who is a lawful permanent resident of the United States (a green card holder) at any time during the year, meets the "substantial presence" test or has made what is commonly referred to as a "first-year election" to be taxed as a resident alien.

An individual has a substantial presence in the United States if the individual is physically present in the United States for at least 183 days during the current year; or is physically present in the United States for at least 31 days during the current year and the sum of (i) the days physically present in the United States during the current year, plus (ii) one-third the number of days physically present in the United States during the first preceding calendar year, plus (iii) one-sixth the number of days physically present in the United States during the second preceding year, equals or exceeds 183 days. The latter test is essentially a formula to establish a threshold weighted average of 183 days over a three-year period. There is an exception for an individual who has a tax home in a foreign country during the year and has a closer connection during the tax year to one foreign country in which they have a tax home.

For example, if an individual is present in the United States for 122 days in year one, 122 days in year two, 122 days in year three (the current year), he or she would still have substantial presence in the United States in year three since the weighted average for the three-year period equals 183 days.

	Days	Applicable Factor	Total
Year 1	122	1/6	20 1/3
Year 2	122	1/3	40 2/3
Year 3 (Current Year)	122	1	122
Weighted Average			183

By contrast, a non-U.S. Person's income is also subject to U.S. income taxation under the Code, but only to the extent the non-U.S. Person's income is deemed sourced within the U.S. Code § 7701(b)(1)(B) refers to a non-U.S. Person as a non-resident alien (NRA). That section specifically defines an NRA as an individual who is neither a citizen nor a resident of the United States (within the meaning of Code § 7701(b)(1)(A)).¹³ It should be highlighted that an NRA is treated more favorably under the Code for U.S. income tax purposes as he or she is taxed on fewer categories of U.S. income and assets than U.S. Persons. This is discussed further below; however, the policy rationale for such preferential tax treatment is to encourage foreign investments in the United States. Accordingly, an NRA should carefully consider how he or she invests in U.S. markets. With proper planning, an NRA invested on a U.S. tax-efficient NRA investment platform can mitigate or eliminate U.S. income tax, as the case may be.

An NRA is taxed on U.S. fixed, determinable and periodical (FDAP) income, including interest, dividends, rent and royalties. ¹⁴ Capital gain from U.S. property other than real property generally is not taxed. The Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act of 1980 (FIRPTA) imposes a tax on the disposition of U.S. real property interests (USRPI) by foreign individuals and foreign corporations. ¹⁵

If a non-U.S. individual engages in a U.S. trade or business, there will be U.S. income tax consequences related to effectively connected income (that is, the company's business profits, commonly referred to as ECI, which may be generated within or without the United States). Also, there are possibly U.S. estate tax issues when a trade or business is established in the United States. Briefly, for the U.S. income tax to apply to a trade or business owned by a non-U.S. Person, such person must have established a permanent establishment in the United States, either as defined under U.S. international principles or under an applicable inter-country tax treaty. This tax treaty can often be used to reduce or eliminate certain business profits subject to U.S. income tax. If, however, the non-U.S. Person does not have a permanent establishment in the United States, certain revenues, generated within the United States, may be exempt from U.S. income tax. This is a much simplified discussion related to the issue of ECI and the taxation of a non-U.S. Person's trade or business activity in the United States. However, if a non-U.S. Person desires to expand his or her business footprint into the United States, it will be important to discuss the desired U.S. activity with professional tax advisors beforehand to properly understand the U.S. income tax implications and which activities may be exempt. (See summary table on the following page.)

U.S. TRANSFER TAXES

For U.S. transfer tax purposes, the United States is similarly aggressive; however, unlike most countries, the United States does not have an inheritance tax (even though the U.S. estate tax is often referred to as the U.S. *death* tax). In Instead, the U.S. transfer tax is imposed on the *transfer* of a decedent's *U.S. taxable estate* and not upon any particular legacy, devise or distributive share. The United States will impose its transfer tax on

Type of U.S. Source Income:	General U.S. Tax Treatment (Subject to Treaty Modification):			
Capital Gains (except U.S. real property gains)	Generally excluded from U.S. tax. If the NRA was in the United States for 183 days or more during the tax year, the net gain from sales or exchanges of capital assets is taxed at 30%. Capital gains are taxed also if they are effectively connected with a trade or business in the United States during the tax year.			
Dividends	Generally included as U.S. source taxable income subject to 30% withholding.			
Interest from Bank Accounts	Excluded from NRA withholding tax; under FATCA, bank deposit interest paid by non-U.S. branches of U.S. banks subject to withholding beginning January 1, 2017.			
Interest from Bonds or Other Debt Obligations	Taxable and subject to 30% withholding unless the portfolio interest exemption or an income tax treaty applies.*			
Portfolio Interest Exemption	Excludes interest paid to non-U.S. persons on bonds and other debt obligations held for investment if: (i) The obligation identifies the payer (i.e., is in registered form); (ii) The payee is a foreign individual or entity and is the beneficial owner of income; and (iii) The foreign individual or entity provides a Form W-8 to the payer See Forms W-8BEN, 1042 and 1042-S. Other portfolio exemptions apply. See Publication 515. *This exception does not apply if the foreign investor owns 10% or more of the U.S. corporation or partnership that issued the obligation if the obligation arises in the course of a bank's extension of credit. The exemption also generally does not apply to interest tied to the issuer's receipts, sales, cash flow, income, etc. Nor does this exception apply to registered debt convertible to bearer form. The portfolio interest exemption does NOT apply to withholding under FATCA, which went into effect beginning July 1, 2014.			
Capital Gains from the Sale of Real Estate	Under FIRPTA, such capital gains are taxed on a net basis. However, 15% withholding is on gross sale price, unless seller applies for reduced certification. See Form 8288 and 8288-A.			
Rental Income	Income generated by the use of U.S. real estate is subject to 30% withholding. However, a special election may be made to treat U.S. real property interests as ECI so tax may be paid on only the net income (income less deductions attributable to rental income). Timely U.S. tax returns must be filed to receive the benefit of this election.			
Mutual Funds (the mutual fund will designate in writing which dividends are interest-related dividends or short-term capital gain dividends)	Certain interest-related dividends and short-term capital gain dividends from U.S. issuer are excluded from U.S. tax. These exclusions were made permanent by the Protecting Americans from Tax Hikes Act of 2015 (H.R. 2029). Long-term capital gain distributions are excluded from U.S. tax.			

assets under the following broad circumstances: on the worldwide assets wherever located of a U.S. citizen or U.S. domiciled individual; or on the U.S.-situate assets of a non-U.S. citizen non-U.S. domiciled person (NCND), as defined on the next page. ¹⁸ By comparison, in an inheritance tax system the tax is usually imposed upon the recipient and the tax rate varies according to the closeness of the familial relationship. ¹⁹

There are important differences between the U.S. transfer taxation as applied to U.S. citizens and U.S. domiciled individuals and as applied to NCNDs.

Category	Non-U.S. Citizen/Non-U.S. Domiciled U.S. Citizen or U.S. Resident		
U.S. Estate Tax	Taxed on U.S. situs assets (real, tangible, intangible)	Taxed on worldwide assets	
Applicable Exclusion Amount	\$60,000, subject to treaty modified prorata rules, only available for estate tax purposes, not available for lifetime gifts	\$5,450,000 in 2016, available for estate, gift and generation-skipping transfer tax purposes	
U.S. Gift Tax	Taxed on gratuitous transfers of U.S. situs assets (real, tangible)	Taxed on all gratuitous transfers	
Annual Gift Tax Exclusion	\$14,000 in 2016Gift splitting with spouse not allowed	\$14,000 in 2016Gift splitting with U.S. citizen/resident spouse allowed	
Transfers to a Non-U.S. Citizen Spouse	 No unlimited marital deduction for transfers to non-U.S. citizen spouse Lifetime gift to non-U.S.citizen spouse, annual exclusion \$148,000 in 2016 Estate tax marital deduction for transfers to QDOT Contribution rule for joint tenancy with non-U.S. citizen spouse; deferred gift treatment of joint tenancy in real property 		

TEST FOR U.S. DOMICILE

Generally, as provided under Code § 2001(a), the U.S. transfer tax is imposed on the transfer of the estate of every decedent who is a U.S. *citizen* or U.S. *domicile*.²⁰ It is important to note that the test to determine whether an individual is or was, as the case may be, U.S. *domiciled* for U.S. estate tax purposes is very different from the test to determine whether an individual is a U.S. *resident* (meaning a U.S. Person as discussed above) or an NRA for U.S. income tax purposes. In the U.S. transfer tax context whether an individual is U.S. domiciled is a subjective facts and circumstances test, while the income tax test for a resident is a well-defined objective test set forth under Code § 7701(b)(1)(A) and the corresponding regulations.

Essentially, a U.S. domiciled individual is an individual who has moved to the United States indefinitely with no current intentions of leaving the United States. By contrast, a non-U.S. domiciled individual refers to an individual who has no intentions of remaining in the United States permanently. Such individual may be here temporarily, merely own U.S.-situate assets or simply have children living in the United States. Based on this standard, the inquiry of whether an individual is U.S. domiciled is understandably subjective and factually based. Making this determination is important because the U.S. transfer tax regime applies different rules depending on whether an individual is classified as U.S. domiciled or non-domiciled. It is important to note that an individual could be subject to the U.S. income tax based on the objective test for U.S. tax residency, but not be subject to the U.S. transfer tax based on his or her subjective intentions.

U.S. ESTATE TAXATION

Code § 2031 defines a U.S. domiciled individual's gross estate, for U.S. estate tax purposes, as including the value at the time of death of *all* such decedent's property, real or personal, tangible or intangible, *wherever situated*.²¹ The U.S. transfer tax applies to all of the U.S. domiciled individual's assets, even if not a single asset is or has been in the United States and even where a U.S. citizen has never lived in the United States.

By contrast, the rules are quite different when applying the U.S. transfer tax regime to the transfer of U.S.-situate assets that belong to NCND individuals. The United States' estate taxation of a NCND individual is covered under Code §§ 2101-2108 and the corresponding Treasury regulations. Specifically, Code § 2101(a) provides that, except as provided in Code § 2107 (the section pertaining to expatriates), a tax is imposed on the U.S.-situated taxable estate (meaning the gross estate less deductions, as determined under Code § 2106) of every decedent NCND.

The NCND's U.S. Gross Estate

The NCND's U.S. gross estate is essentially comprised of his or her U.S.-situate assets at the time of death. As provided by Code § 2103, and for purposes of the tax imposed by Code § 2101, the value of the gross estate of every decedent NCND shall be that part of the gross estate which, at the time of such NCND's death, is *situated* in the United States. Code § 2104 and the corresponding Treasury regulations specify that this property will include U.S. real property, ²² U.S. tangible personal property²³ and U.S. intangible personal property. Code § 2104(b) provides for an often overlooked claw-back of U.S.-situated property transferred by a NCND during life in a Code §§ 2035 to 2038 type transfer. The Code does not include a handy chart that classifies or categorizes assets; as such, what may or may not fall within the above categories is not neatly laid out in the Code. The definition of a U.S.-situate asset or what is an intangible versus tangible asset is instead gleaned from the Code, the related Treasury regulations, relevant case law and applicable provisions of the relevant country's tax treaty with the United States. ²⁴

It should be expressly noted that Code § 2105 provides that certain property shall not be treated as U.S.-situate property of an NCND's U.S. taxable estate, *even though physically located within the United States*. The rules relating to what is or is not a U.S.-situate asset are not intuitive. Therefore, it will always be important to research each asset to determine its character as a U.S.-situate asset for U.S. transfer tax purposes. For example, life insurance on the life of the NCND, U.S. bank accounts and works of art on loan in the United States are excluded from the NCND's U.S. taxable estate as non-U.S.-situate assets. Generally, that part of the NCND's gross estate situated outside of the United States need not be disclosed on the decedent's U.S. estate tax return unless the decedent's estate is taking certain deductions allowed under Code § 2106.

Deductions

Several deductions apply in the case of an NCND's estate. However, these deductions are not allowed unless the return (required to be filed under Code § 6018) includes the value at the time of death of that part of the gross estate of the NCND that is not situated in the United States. In many instances, the NCND will simply not reveal this information and will ultimately forgo any available deductions. Privacy will trump tax savings.

The U.S. taxable estate is determined by taking the value of that part of the gross estate, which is situated in the United States at the time of death, and then (perhaps) reducing it by applicable deductions.²⁵ A common misunderstanding related to the value of U.S. taxable assets and investments is that an NCND owner can declare a net amount for estate tax purposes. For example, the NCND purchases U.S. real property subject to a mortgage. The NCND then mistakenly believes that only the net value of the property will count toward the value of his or her U.S. taxable estate. This generally is not the case.

Treasury Reg. § 20.2053-7 provides:

A deduction is allowed from a decedent's gross estate of the full unpaid amount of a mortgage upon, or of any other indebtedness in respect of, any property of the gross estate, including interest which had accrued thereon to the date of death, provided the value of the property, undiminished by the amount of the mortgage or indebtedness, is included in the value of the gross estate. If the decedent's estate is liable for the amount of the mortgage or indebtedness, the full value of the property subject to the mortgage or indebtedness must be included as part of the value of the gross estate... (Emphasis added.)

The exception to this is when the real property is subject to a *non-recourse* mortgage, i.e., one in which the lender has no recourse against the borrower, but is limited to the property itself. In that case, only the net value is included in the estate.

Often foreign buyers arrange non-recourse mortgages through private means. This can work, but the mortgage must qualify as a bona fide non-recourse mortgage. The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) is sure to scrutinize any such loan documents related to a meaningful asset. Thus, an NCND who owns U.S. real property directly can reduce his potential U.S. estate tax by mortgaging the property to the greatest extent possible, persuading the lender to take a non-recourse note.

PRACTICAL CONSIDERATION WHEN CLAIMING RELEVANT DEDUCTIONS - CAUTION

Certain available deductions relevant to the non-U.S. domiciled taxable estate are set out in Code § 2106 and provide benefits and planning opportunities for the NCND who is subject to U.S. estate tax on his or her U.S.-situate assets. If an NCND's estate should avail itself of these benefits, then the NCND decedent's U.S. estate can deduct a ratable share of its worldwide expenses, losses, debt and taxes that would otherwise be deductible under Code §§ 2053 and 2054. The allowable deduction will follow the proportion that the U.S. gross estate bears to the entire worldwide gross estate.26 Yet, in many instances the benefit is simply not worth it,²⁷ especially when claiming such a deduction requires full disclosure of the NCND's worldwide assets. The idea of revealing worldwide assets to the IRS is enough to dissuade many NCNDs who consequently forgo claiming the deductions. The fear is that once this information is disclosed, the United States will turn over the data to the decedent's home country under one of its mutual exchange of information agreements.

Transfers to a qualified domestic trust (QDOT) will qualify for the unlimited estate tax marital deduction. See the discussion below for a more expanded treatment of transfers to a non-U.S. citizen spouse.

Currently, an NCND is allowed an estate tax exclusion amount of \$60,000 (or as provided in Code § 2107(c), *i.e.* a *unified* credit amount of \$13,000). The current U.S. estate tax exclusion amount of \$5.45 million, adjusted for inflation, only applies to U.S. citizens and U.S. domiciled individuals. An applicable treaty may provide for a prorate exclusion (based on the \$5.45 million adjusted for inflation amount) for an NCND.

U.S. GIFT TAXATION

While certain assets are deemed U.S.-situate assets for U.S. estate tax purposes, these same assets may not be deemed U.S.-situate assets for U.S. gift tax purposes. For the U.S. gift tax to apply to U.S.-situate assets, such assets must also be characterized as U.S. *tangible* assets. This additional criterion opens up an array of strategies for U.S. transfer tax planning. For example, once an asset is characterized as a U.S.-situate asset, the asset will be includible in the NCND's U.S. taxable estate and subject to U.S. estate tax at decedent's death unless a specific exclusion applies. However, if the asset is properly characterized as a U.S. intangible asset, the NCND can gift the asset out of his or her U.S. estate, gift tax free. And recall, an NCND can ordinarily transfer non-U.S.-situate foreign assets tax free, even to U.S. donees.

From a planning perspective, if the asset is a tangible asset subject to the U.S. gift tax regime, certain planning strategies exist that involve *converting* the tangible asset into an intangible asset and then gifting that asset. In view of the critical importance of the nature of the property at the time of the gift or death, last-minute conversions of property from taxable tangible property to intangible property must be viewed cautiously. In general, however, a pre-gift conversion should be effective.²⁹

For U.S. gift tax purposes, the NCND is allowed the same annual exclusion amount under Code § 2503(b) (\$14,000 in 2016), plus the same exclusion for the direct payment of medical and educational expenses under Code § 2503(e), and deductions for certain charitable contributions under § 2522 of the Code, again, just like U.S. individuals. However, the NCND *cannot* double any of these amounts by the common election to *split* gifts, even with a U.S. citizen or domiciled spouse.³⁰ The Code § 2107 estate tax exemption amount of \$60,000 is not available for lifetime gifts by an NCND.

It should be noted here that the unlimited marital deduction for transfers between U.S. citizen spouses is not available to transfers to non-U.S. citizen spouses. However, a non-U.S. citizen spouse may receive an annual exclusion gift in the amount of \$148,000 in 2016, adjusted for inflation.

U.S. GST TAXATION

Briefly, the general rule related to the imposition of the GST tax provisions on a transfer by an NCND of U.S.-situate assets is as follows: Treasury Reg. § 26.2663-2 provides that a transfer by an NCND is subject to GST only to the extent that the transfer would also be

subject to the U.S. transfer tax within the meaning of Treasury Reg. § 26.2652-1. While GST tax is not discussed in-depth herein, simply stated, any transfer by the NCND that would be subject to U.S. estate or gift tax also has potential U.S. GST tax implications. The rules here are complex. However, the Treasury regulations provide numerous examples that illustrate certain principles related to GST transfers by NCNDs. The examples are contained within Treasury Reg. § 26.2663-2(d).

It may be helpful to provide a flavor of the GST implications by example here. Consider T, an NCND transferor, C is T's child, and GC is C's child and the grandchild of T.

T transfers property to GC (i.e., a skip person for GST purposes)³¹ in a transfer that is subject to U.S. gift tax under chapter 12 within the meaning of Treasury Reg. § 26.2652-1 (a)(2). At the time of the transfer, C and GC are NCNDs. T's transfer is subject to chapter 13 (the GST tax provisions set forth in the Code) because the transfer is subject to gift tax under chapter 12 (the gift provisions set forth in the Code).

T establishes a trust providing that trust income is payable to T's child for life and the remainder is to be paid to T's grandchild. T transfers property to the trust that has a value of \$100,000 and is subject to chapter 13. T also transfers property to the trust that has a value of \$300,000, but is not subject to chapter 13. The applicable fraction with respect to the trust is determined as follows: \$300,000 (the value of the nontax portion of the trust) plus \$100,000 (the exemption allocated to the trust)/\$400,000 (the total value of the property transferred to the trust). Assuming that T has sufficient GST exemption available, and assuming T does not elect to have the automatic allocation not apply, the applicable fraction is one (\$400,000/\$400,000 = 1) and the inclusion ratio is zero (1 - 1 = 0).³² This means that the entire amount is GST exempt. Note: For an NCND, most practitioners think it wise to specifically allocate one's GST exemption to such a transfer.

Treasury Reg. § 26.2663-2(a) provides rules for applying chapter 13 of the Code to transfers by a transferor who is an NCND. Every NCND is allowed an applicable GST tax exemption amount available to all taxpayers (presently \$5.45 million, adjusted for inflation), which is allocated as set forth in Treasury Reg. § 26.2632-1.

ESTATE AND GIFT TAX TREATIES

The United States has entered into income and estate and gift tax treaties with numerous countries. These treaties are designed to reduce or eliminate double estate taxation. These treaties become more and more important in our increasingly mobile society and with the growth of family wealth globally. Double taxation can occur when an individual dies domiciled in two countries, or is domiciled in one country and owns property in both signatory nations. Some individuals with peripatetic lifestyles are not domiciled in any one country. U.S. income and estate tax treaties incorporate tie-breaker provisions within the applicable treaties that govern these specific situations to help determine which country has primary taxing authority. An executor must disclose any tax treaty position taken on the decedent's U.S. estate tax return, as required under Code § 6114. Failure to disclose a tax treaty position can result in stiff penalties.

Once a foreign person becomes a U.S. resident for U.S. income tax purposes, or U.S. domiciled for transfer tax purposes, the individual's ability to claim benefits under a relevant income or estate tax treaty potentially comes to an end. However, the person may be required to determine his or her country of residence under the applicable treaty's tie-breaker provisions when he or she has very close ties to more than one country. (See the summary table below.)

U.S. ESTATE AND GIFT TAX TREATIES

Country	Separate Estate	Separate Gift	Com- bined E&G	Other	Transfers made on or after:	Comme	Comments	
Australia	No	Yes	No	No	12/14/1953		PR-UC	
Australia	Yes	No	No	No	1/7/1954	old*	PR-UC	
Austria	No	No	Yes	No	7/1/1983	new*		
Belgium	Yes	No	No	No	not yet	old	no effect	
Canada	No	No	No	1995 Protocol	11/09/1995**	estate tax only	PR-UC	
Denmark	No	No	Yes	No	11/7/1984	new		
Finland	Yes	No	No	No	12/18/1952	old	PR-UC	
France	No	No	Yes	No	10/1/1980	new	PR-UC (Protocol)	
Germany	No	No	Yes	No	1/1/1979	new	PR-UC (Protocol)	
Greece	Yes	No	No	No	12/30/1953	old	PR-UC	
Ireland	Yes	No	No	No	12/20/1951	old		
Italy	Yes	No	No	No	10/26/1956	old	PR-UC	
Japan	No	No	Yes	No	4/1/1955	old	PR-UC	
Netherlands	Yes	No	No	No	2/3/1971	new		
Norway	Yes	No	No	No	12/11/1951	old	PR-UC	
South Africa	Yes	No	No	No	7/15/1952	old		
Sweden	No	No	Yes	No	09/05/1984 (through 12/31/2007)	new (terminated 01/01/2008)		
Switzerland	Yes	No	No	No	9/17/1952	old	PR-UC	
U.K.	No	No	Yes	No	11/11/1979	new		

^{*} Old or new refers to whether the treaty has the "old" situs rules or the "new" provisions that generally restrict the United States to taxing NCND's U.S. real estate and business property.

PR-UC in comments section above refers to a pro-rata unified credit provision. (The pro-rata unified credit provisions in the German and French treaties apply only to estate tax, not to gift tax.)

Source, IRS, http://www.irs.gov/Businesses/Small-Businesses-&-Self-Employed/Estate-&-Gift-Tax-Treaties-(International), updated as of June 2, 2015.

^{**} The 1995 Protocol had retroactive effect to TAMRA. Claims for refund based upon the treaty had to be filed by November 9, 1996.

ASSET COMPARISON: GIFT TAX VERSUS ESTATE TAX TREATMENT

A comparison of how certain assets are treated under the gift tax versus the estate tax regime helps to illustrate the above discussion. The applications below are interwoven to include other relevant matters that may arise.

U.S. Real Estate

- U.S. Gift Tax U.S. real estate is a U.S.-situate tangible asset as provided under Treasury Reg. §§ 20.2104-1(a)(1) and 25.2511-3(b)(1) for both U.S. gift and estate tax purposes. However, the contribution of U.S. real property to a U.S. or foreign limited liability company or corporation could effectively convert the U.S. real estate to an intangible asset, the subsequent transfer of which would be U.S. gift tax free. However, this planning structure is not free from concern as discussed below.
- U.S. Estate Tax In order to avoid U.S. estate tax on U.S. real estate (such as a vacation home in the United States), many NCND's will own their home through a foreign holding corporation. Thus, at death, the NCND would instead own stock in a *foreign* corporation, which is not considered a U.S.-situate asset for U.S. estate tax purposes. Using a foreign holding corporation is a common planning tool for NCNDs who plan to invest in U.S.-situate property such as U.S. real property. This is true whether the property will be held for personal use, for investment or for both. However, these asset ownership arrangements can be complex with implications beyond estate tax planning.
- Note on Income Tax Under FIRPTA transfers of appreciated U.S. real property by an NRA, including a transfer to a foreign corporation, can trigger capital gains tax and withholding. An analysis of FIRPTA is beyond the scope of this discussion but the implications of FIRPTA should be addressed in any transfer of appreciated U.S. real property by a foreign person.³³

U.S. Situs Tangible Personal Property

Gifts and bequests of U.S. situs tangible personal property by NCND individuals are generally subject to U.S. gift and estate taxes if the property is situated in the United States at the time of the gift. However, gifts made with retained interests carry with them a quirky twist for U.S. transfer tax purposes. This twist is best explained by way of example:

Mr. Didier, a wealthy citizen and resident of St. Lucia, buys a sculpture while travelling in the United States, and gives it to his son but retains the right to revoke the gift and reclaim the sculpture. He, his son and the sculpture return to St. Lucia, and Didier dies there years later. The *date-of-death* value is included in Didier's U.S. gross estate because Didier retained the right to revoke the gift and the property had a U.S. situs when the gift was made.³⁴ This seems like a ludicrous result; however, this highlights the intricate nature and broad scope of the U.S. estate tax regime.

Cash/Currency and Bank Deposits

■ U.S. Gift Tax – It is generally accepted that cash or currency is a *tangible* asset for U.S. gift tax purposes.³⁵ Therefore, an NCND who transfers cash or currency from a U.S. bank account to any donee is subject to U.S. gift tax to the extent the value exceeds the annual exclusion amount. As noted above, the NCND is allowed the

same applicable annual gift exclusion as U.S. citizens and residents. However, the NCND is not allowed the \$5 million, adjusted for inflation, lifetime gift exclusion. As a result practitioners frequently recommend that gifts of cash or currency take place outside the United States, or that such gift of cash be wired from the NCND's *non*-U.S. bank account to a U.S. donee. Note, however, that debt obligations generally are intangible assets not subject to gift tax.³⁶

■ U.S. Estate Tax – By contrast, cash held in a U.S. bank (a bank deposit account) is not a U.S.-situate asset as specifically provided under Code § 2105(b)(1) by reference to Code §§ 871(i)(3) and 871(i)(I). There is no set definition for what is or is not a U.S. bank deposit account. Therefore, it is important to analyze such deposit accounts under the relevant provisions pertaining to Code § 2105 and other guidance. Congress' general purpose behind these rules was to encourage NCNDs to make and keep deposits with domestic banks and their offshore branches. As a caveat, an NCND's deposit with a domestic bank is not subject to inclusion in his or her gross estate as long as the deposit is not effectively connected with a trade or business within the United States operated by the NCND.

Apart from the category of bank deposits, all other accounts with U.S. banks generally would be included in the NCND's gross estate. Accounts within brokerage houses do not qualify as bank deposits and, thus, are includible in the NCND's U.S. taxable estate.³⁷

There is some concern that Code § 2105(b)(1) may not apply in the case of an individual who is a U.S. resident for U.S. income tax purposes, but who is not a U.S. resident (i.e., considered non-domiciled in the United States) for U.S. transfer tax purposes. The circular nature of the relevant Code sections creates a potential problem: Code § 871 removes the income tax exemption on bank interest if the account owner is a U.S. resident for income tax purposes. Since the U.S. estate tax rules import Code § 871, then the argument is that the rule deeming the situs of domestic bank accounts as without the United States should not apply if the NCND is a U.S. resident for income tax purposes. This seems contrary to the Congressional intent – thus, another reason why tax policy is necessary to interpret tax application. In many instances, this issue may be clarified under applicable treaty.

Stock in a U.S. Domestic Corporation

- U.S. Gift Tax In general, shares of stock in U.S. domestic corporations are considered intangibles.³⁸ Therefore, an NCND can transfer all such shares in a gift transfer without incurring any U.S. gift tax.³⁹
- U.S. Estate Tax By contrast, U.S. domestic stock owned and held by an NCND shall be deemed property situated within the United States for U.S. estate tax purposes. The location of the stock shares is irrelevant. For example, in *Nienhuys Estate v. Comm'r*,⁴⁰ shares of stock in a U.S. domestic corporation, whose certificates were located in the Netherlands, were determined to be property located within the United States. Note that the NCND who holds shares in such U.S. corporations is subject to the U.S. estate tax, absent an overriding treaty. For example, a UK citizen NCND who owns U.S. corporate stock will not be subject to U.S. estate tax on the U.S. corporate shares. This is specifically excluded by treaty. Always consider applicable income and estate tax treaties.

Qualified Portfolio Debt Obligations

U.S. debt obligations issued after July 18, 1984, the interest of which qualifies a portfolio interest are deemed not to be U.S.-situate assets.46 Thus, they are not included in the taxable estate of an NCND. Note that since the estate tax exclusion refers to the portfolio interest income tax exclusion, someone who is an NCND for estate tax purposes, but is a resident for income tax purposes may not be able to rely on the estate tax exclusion for portfolio debt obligations. The payment obligation in these instruments is paramount. It is important to ensure that payment obligations remain payable outside the United States and to non-U.S. Persons. As such, gifting or transferring this obligation can potentially invalidate its status as a non-U.S. situate asset or trigger U.S. income tax. However, for tax years after 2014, a U.S. mutual fund's underlying assets which would give rise to U.S. tax-free interest income or capital gains under Code § 871(k) for income tax purposes are no longer treated as "foreign situs assets" for estate tax purposes, and thus are includible in the taxable estate of an NCND under Code § 2105(d).

Life Insurance

Life insurance can be a very tax-efficient investment under both the inheritance tax laws of other countries as well as those in the United States. Insurance is actually an important part of any multinational estate plan. 47 The Code provides that amounts receivable as insurance on the life of an NCND shall not be deemed property within the United States. 48 As the Code does not limit the provision's application to policies issued by foreign insurers, the situs rule applies whether or not a domestic or foreign insurer issues the policy. However, the applicable Treasury regulations limit the situs rule to policies based only upon the life of the decedent NCND. It should be noted that the Code refrains from using the term life insurance contract in this context, and requires that the payment merely be an amount receivable as insurance on the life. So it seems the requirements of Code § 7702 do not apply in the context of Code § 2105. Thus, it would appear that an NCND need not invest in Code § 7702 compliant products in order for Code § 2105 to apply.

PRACTICAL CONSIDERATION – CORPORATE STRUCTURE TO HOLD U.S. DOMESTIC STOCK

In the case where an NCND wishes to own U.S. corporate shares (and no treaty provides a remedy) and the NCND uses a foreign corporation to hold the U.S. securities, then these U.S.-situate assets would be transformed essentially into non-U.S. situate assets as to the NCND's holdings. The NCND would no longer be considered as holding U.S.-situate assets, but foreign company shares that have a foreign situs for U.S. transfer tax purposes. However, once such U.S.-situate assets are contributed to a foreign holding corporation, it is important that the NCND respect the corporate formalities of the foreign holding corporation to avoid the IRS disregarding the entity and claiming the NCND is instead holding such U.S. assets directly. For example, these formalities were not respected in Fillman v. United States,⁴¹ and certain U.S. securities were ultimately brought back into the decedent's estate for U.S. estate tax purposes. In Fillman, the decedent NCND owned stock in two Argentine corporations that owned stock in U.S. domestic corporations. The domestic securities were held in a custodial account at a bank, which also served as nominee. Domestic securities were actively traded within the account and at all times the securities were held in the names of the Argentine corporations, which had complete power to deal with the securities. However, the son of the decedent had stated in U.S. and Swiss postmortem filings that the decedent NCND had been the exclusive holder of legal and equitable title to the U.S. securities with the companies acting as custodians on behalf of the decedent. The Fillman court regarded the facts of the case as showing that the decedent actually had beneficial ownership in each of the Argentine corporation's assets. The Fillman court relied on the principle enunciated in Comm'r v. Nevius, 42 that beneficial ownership of an asset by a decedent is sufficient to warrant inclusion in the gross estate.⁴³

Further, in *Estate* of *Oei Tjong Swan*, ⁴⁴ the decedent established Liechtenstein and Swiss Stiftungen (foundations) to own and hold decedent's New York-situs accounts. The Second Circuit did not agree with the estate's argument that the entities were the same as foreign corporations. The *Swan* court found that the tax-payer had retained sufficient control over the ultimate enjoyment of the property up to the date of his death, such that the value of the property was includible in his U.S. taxable estate. ⁴⁵ This case is important because it provides that the entity chosen offshore must qualify as a corporation for U.S. purposes in order to ensure the desired results under the estate plan.

Trust Interests

There is no definitive authority as to the treatment of beneficial trust interests held by NCNDs. It is commonly understood that one looks to the situs of the underlying assets of the trust. Thus, a common asset ownership structure in NCND planning is use of trust holding shares of a foreign holding company, which in turn owns shares of U.S. corporations and/or U.S. real property. The situs of the underlying asset of the trust, the foreign holding company, is foreign, not U.S. If the corporate formalities are met there should be no look-through of the foreign holding company.

However, the proper sequence of purchase, corporate ownership and transfer to the trust is also important to avoid the implications of Code § 2104(b), which can claw back into a decedent's gross estate U.S.-situate property transferred to a trust in a Code §§ 2035 to 2038 type transfer during life. It is usually recommended that the foreign holding corporation purchase the U.S. real estate or U.S. company shares, and that the foreign holding corporation stock then be contributed to an appropriate trust (meaning, either a U.S. or foreign trust, as the case warrants for effective estate planning). This is because under Code § 2104(b) the character of the property may be forever tainted as U.S.-situate property if it is acquired by the NCND person directly. A lifetime contribution of the U.S.-situate property to a non-U.S. corporation controlled by the foreign person would not change the Code § 2104(b) taint because U.S.-situate Code §§ 2035 to 2038 property transfers are tested not only at the time of death, but also at the time of the *original retained interest transfer*.⁴⁹

There may be additional benefits to having the foreign company holding corporate shares held in trust. A trust holding the shares or assets provides ease of management in the event of disability or inevitable death of the NCND. In addition, contributions to certain trusts located in favorable jurisdictions can provide for confidentiality, protect against forced heirship rules and assist with family conflicts if proper governance provisions are set forth in the governing instrument.

In summary, the scenarios outlined above illustrate that whether an asset is subject to either the U.S. estate or U.S. gift tax depends upon the character of the asset as either tangible or intangible and as either U.S.-situate or non-U.S.-situate by definition. However, assets require a case-by-case analysis. (See the summary on the next page.)

PRE-IMMIGRATION PLANNING

A non-U.S. Person or non-U.S. domiciled individual are taxed differently and sometimes more favorably on assets or investments in the United States. Upon moving to the United States, these preferential tax treatments may disappear. Now, as noted above, as a U.S. Person, he or she is subject to income tax on his or her worldwide income and gains; as a U.S. domiciled individual, he or she is subject to U.S. transfer tax on his or her worldwide assets. This may indeed surprise many foreign nationals who make the move to the United States without proper planning to mitigate these unintended consequences.

Planning Considerations

Below are certain planning considerations that could potentially save the newly relocated U.S. Person from both U.S. income tax and U.S. transfer tax. In general, the below shall serve as a checklist; however, certain items will require more explanation.

Recall that NRA is an income tax-related term and NCND is a transfer tax-related term. Where both income tax and transfer tax are at issue, the following discussion uses the more general term "foreign person." A word of caution is in order here. Any U.S. tax planning should be coordinated with the individual's home country tax planning under the guidance of home country advisors so as not to cause unanticipated or unintended consequences under the laws of the home country.

Income Tax Considerations

- Consider accelerating (realize and recognize) any and all income earned by the immigrating taxpayer prior to becoming a U.S. resident. Possible income to accelerate includes compensation, pension plans, stock options, prepaid rents, royalties, dividends, interest, annuities and capital gains on appreciated assets. Note that:
 - Stock options, when exercised, usually generate ordinary income in the United States that is taxable at the top rate of 39.6%; the immigrating NRA may wish to check when vesting will occur.
 - U.S. rents, royalties, interest and certain dividends, under the Code are characterized as FDAP income. The immigrating NRA should consider accelerating receipt of such U.S. FDAP income. As a general rule, the gross amount of FDAP income is subject to a withholding tax at a rate equal to 30%, or a lower tax treaty rate, if applicable. The possible advantage of accelerating the receipt of FDAP income is that U.S. tax residents are subject to U.S. income tax at higher graduated rates, especially when subject to a corresponding state income tax. Therefore, depending on the extent of the NRA's income, it may be that 30% of gross, or a reduced tax treaty rate, if applicable, would represent a tax savings as compared to much higher U.S. tax resident graduated rates, plus any applicable state income tax.
 - Income can include compensation for personal or other services performed prior to the immigrating NRA becoming a U.S. tax resident. Also, if the NRA controls a corporation, foreign or domestic, with accumulated earnings, the NRA should probably cause a distribution of its income. Assuming any dividends are treated for U.S. income tax purposes as foreign source income, the NRA will not be subject to U.S. income tax on those dividends. Moreover, by paying a dividend, the corporation will reduce its earnings and profits. Practitioners may recommend that the NRA lend or contribute a similar amount to the corporation so that the corporation can satisfy its capital needs.
 - Except for real estate, NRAs are not subject to Federal income tax on capital gains.
 Consider accelerating gain in appreciated assets belonging to the immigrating NRA prior to becoming a U.S. tax resident.
- If possible, consider electing out of installment sales treatment for U.S. income tax purposes. This may be impossible. Unless a timely election is made not to report on an installment basis, the United States will treat the transaction as an installment sale. The immigrating NRA will recognize gain on an installment sale basis on the deferred gain. If a move to the United States is anticipated, there could be certain preemptive planning to protect the immigrating NRA against this deferred gain.

- It may be advisable to defer recognizing losses until after the immigrating NRA becomes a U.S. tax resident. These losses may be taken against gains in assets after the immigrating NRA becomes a U.S. tax resident.
- It may be advisable to defer paying deductible expenses until after the immigrating NRA becomes a U.S. tax resident.
- Review existing investment structures to determine whether there will be adverse tax impacts under U.S. tax laws. Upon becoming a U.S. tax resident, the newly U.S. Person will be subject to U.S. income tax on worldwide income and gains, and subject to U.S. estate tax on worldwide assets. From a U.S. income tax perspective, U.S. Persons who have controlled foreign corporation interest or passive foreign investment company interest may be subject to the harsh U.S. income anti-deferral tax regime. Essentially, the United States does not like U.S. Persons accumulating income in offshore companies or trusts. As such, Congress enacted certain anti-deferral tax rules that harshly penalize accumulated income in corporations or trusts. Depending on the immigrating NRAs holdings, it may be prudent to divest, gift or otherwise dispose of such an interest.
- Explore tax strategies that will step up the tax basis of assets to their fair market value so that only appreciation after becoming a U.S. tax resident will be taxable in the United States. Unlike many jurisdictions, such as Canada, the United States does not allow an immigrating NRA to adjust the tax basis of his or her property to reflect its fair market value at the time the NRA becomes a U.S. tax resident.
 - If the NRA desires to protect pre-immigration appreciation from U.S. income tax in the event of a post immigration disposition of the property, the NRA should take affirmative steps to trigger a step-up in tax basis.
 - There are other effective strategies that can trigger basis step-up for NRA-held share in a family companies or other property. These should be explored with tax counsel prior to immigrating.
 - For example, the NRA could sell the asset, and then, to the extent desirable, re-acquire the asset. However, the NRA must be mindful of any tax on gain in his or her current jurisdiction as the current jurisdiction may have a higher tax rate. The NRA could also trigger gain in a defective reorganization pre-immigration. These are sophisticated strategies but could provide effective U.S. income tax minimization.
- Plan the proper timing of arrival into the United States. Arriving in the last half of the calendar year usually will result in NRA tax status for U.S. income tax purposes for the full year. However, a move to California, for example, and certain other states, could trigger state income tax residence in less time. Based on several examples provided specifically in the California Franchise Tax Board Publication 1100, a person immigrating to California could trigger California state income tax even if they move into California in December of the tax year. As California has a very high state income tax, an immigrating NRA would not wish to be subject to California's income tax rate of nearly 13.3% on his or her worldwide income.

Transfer Tax Considerations

- Consider transferring assets to an NCND spouse before establishing a U.S. domicile. Sometimes it is advisable for assets owned in the name of one immigrating NCND spouse to be transferred to either the other immigrating spouse or a non-immigrating spouse, as applicable. If both spouses are immigrating to the United States, after immigration, gifts to non-U.S. citizen spouses will be subject to U.S. gift tax, with the exception of the \$148,000 in 2016, adjusted for inflation, annual exclusion amount relevant for non-U.S. citizen spouses. If a substantial amount of assets are to be transferred from one NCND spouse to another, these transfers should occur for U.S. gift tax purposes before the NCND spouses establish domicile in the United States.
- Determine if accelerating gift planning would be appropriate. The U.S. gift tax only applies to transfers by NCNDs of their U.S.-situate tangible property, whereas a U.S. citizen or U.S. domiciled individual's worldwide assets of any type are subject to Federal gift and estate taxes. To the extent that an immigrating NCND desires to make gratuitous transfers to third parties, the NCND should probably make these gifts before immigrating to the United States. After the gift, the NCND has removed the asset from his or her estate for U.S. estate tax purposes.
 - U.S. Tangible Assets As noted above, gifts of tangible personal property located within the United States will be subject to U.S. gift tax. Thus, the immigrating NCND may wish to relocate tangible personal property outside the United States before a transfer. By moving these assets outside of the United States before the gift, this strategy may avoid U.S. gift tax implications. Or, the immigrating NCND may wish to convert the tangible (real or personal) U.S. property to an intangible as there is more flexibility with gifting because U.S. intangible property is not subject to U.S. gift tax.
 - Intangible Assets If the U.S. situs assets are intangible assets, the immigrating NCND can gift those assets either inside or outside the United States. As noted previously, gifts of intangible property are not subject to U.S. gift tax. Thus, the immigrating NCND, prior to his or her move, could gift shares in a domestic corporation, limited liability company or limited liability partnership interest without gift tax concern.

FROM A U.S. PERSPECTIVE: GENERAL TREATMENT OF ASSETS OF NON-CITIZEN, NON-DOMICILED FOR U.S. ESTATE TAX PURPOSES

Asset Class	Considered U.S. Situs for Estate Tax Purposes	Not Considered U.S. Situs for Estate Tax Purposes	Considered U.S. Situs for Gift Tax Purposes	Not Considered U.S. Situs for Gift Tax Purposes
Foreign Situs Assets		X		Х
U.S. Real Property	Х		Х	
Foreign Real Property		X		Х
U.S. Real Property Held by Foreign Corporation		X		Х
U.S. Bank Deposits (checking, savings, CD)		X	X	
U.S. Brokerage Deposits	Х			Х
U.S. Money Market Accounts	Х			Х
U.S. Mutual Funds	X			X
Tangible Personal Property Located in United States	X		X	
Works of Art on Loan for Exhibition in United States		X		X
Currency/Cash Located in the United States	X		X	
Stock U.S. Corporation	X			Х
Stock Foreign Corporation; American Depository Receipt Foreign Corporation		X		X
Intangible Personal Property Issued by or Enforceable Against U.S. Resident, Corporation or Governmental Unit	X			X
Qualified U.S. Portfolio Debt Obligations		X		Х
Proceeds of Life Insurance on the Life of a Non-Citizen Non-Domiciliary		X		Х

Trust Considerations

- Consider a foreign or U.S. trust for estate planning prior to moving to the United States. There are trust strategies that will benefit the NCND for U.S. transfer tax purposes whether the NCND is immigrating to the United States, has children who are moving to the United States or simply wants to have investments in the United States on a U.S. tax-efficient investment platform (that is, an investment platform subject to a preferential tax regime for NRAs).
- For the NCND who is not immigrating, but who has immigrating children, foreign grantor trusts present an interesting planning strategy. Often, NCND parents wish to help support their children when the children move to the United States. Or, the NCND parents want to have a structure that allows for the tax-efficient succession of wealth to U.S.-based children. NCND parents commonly use a foreign grantor trust to

accomplish these tax objectives. The foreign trust structure provides U.S. income tax efficiency during the NCND parents' lifetimes and provides a shield from U.S. transfer tax after the parent-grantor's death.

- U.S. Income Tax The NCND parents remain the deemed owners of the underlying trust assets for U.S. income tax purposes. Qualifying a trust with a foreign grantor as a grantor trust under the grantor trust rules are more limited than for a U.S. Person by operation of Code § 672(f). But if a trust is properly structured as a grantor trust with a foreign grantor, foreign-sourced income and gains are not taxed in the United States and any U.S. investments invested on a U.S. tax-efficient NRA investment platform should be U.S. tax efficient. While the NCND parents are alive, there is no U.S. income tax drag at the trust level.
- U.S. Estate Tax When the NCND parents pass away, simply stated, the trust assets remain available for the benefit of the U.S.-based children; yet, these assets should escape forever the U.S. estate tax net.⁵⁰ At this point further planning may be required for U.S. income tax purposes, unless the requisite planning is incorporated into the trust document.
- For the foreign person who is immigrating, trusts can be very useful in pre-immigration planning but complex as well. Determining whether a trust is a foreign trust (the trust fails either the court test or the control test under Code § 7701(a)(30(E)) or a domestic trust is essential in tax planning.⁵¹
 - Existing Foreign Trust for the Benefit of the Immigrating Foreign Person If there is already a foreign trust in place for the benefit of the immigrating foreign person, the immigrating person should consider accelerating current and accumulated income in the foreign trust before becoming a U.S. Person. There are harsh U.S. income tax implications if a U.S. Person receives accumulated distributions from a foreign trust.
 - Foreign Trust for Non-U.S. Beneficiaries If an immigrating foreign person establishes a foreign trust solely for the benefit of non-U.S. beneficiaries and retains no powers that would cause the foreign person to be considered the deemed owner of the assets, the trust will be a separate foreign taxpayer and no U.S. income tax will be due, except on U.S. source income as previously defined. Additionally, the trust assets would not be includible in the immigrating person's U.S. taxable estate at death. If a beneficiary of the trust later becomes a U.S. Person, the foreign trust would have to exclude the beneficiary to avoid adverse U.S. income tax implications.
 - Trust for U.S. Beneficiaries If the foreign person wishes to remove assets from his or her U.S. taxable estate prior to immigrating to the United States and also shield those assets from the U.S. estate tax net for future generations, the foreign person might consider gifting unlimited foreign and/or U.S. intangible assets to a trust for the benefit of his or her children who are already living in the United States. The U.S. income tax implications that arise from this scenario can be complex depending upon whether the trust is domestic or foreign, but the immigrating foreign person can achieve both U.S. income and estate tax efficiency with proper pre-immigration planning.

U.S. TRANSFER TAX SYSTEM AND THE NON-U.S. CITIZEN SPOUSE

Marital Assets and the U.S. Transfer Tax

There are limitations on gifts and inheritances from a spouse to a non-U.S. citizen spouse. For example, if the donee spouse is not a U.S. citizen, the unlimited gift tax marital deduction is not available for transfers made to that spouse. But, there are planning strategies one can use to transfer significant value to the non-U.S. citizen spouse. In addition, the unlimited estate tax marital deduction otherwise allowed by Code § 2056(a), for property passing to or for the benefit of the decedent's surviving spouse, is disallowed under Code §§ 2056(d) and 2056(A), unless the surviving spouse becomes a U.S. citizen or an appropriate election is made with respect to such property passing into a trust that meets the requirements of a QDOT.

Gifts to a Non-U.S. Citizen Spouse

A donor is not allowed an unlimited marital deduction for gifts made to his or her non-U.S. citizen spouse.⁵³ Instead, the donor is entitled to a modified annual exclusion amount for gifts to such non-U.S. citizen spouse, currently \$148,000 in 2016, as adjusted for inflation.⁵⁴ These transfers per year are not subject to U.S. gift tax, and as such, there is no U.S. gift tax return filing requirement. The Treasury regulations make clear that the citizenship or domicile of the *donor* spouse at the time of the gift is irrelevant; the inquiry is focused on the donee spouse. If the donee spouse is a U.S. citizen at the time of the gift and the other provisions of Code § 2523⁵⁵ are met, the marital deduction will be allowed regardless of whether the donor spouse is a U.S. citizen or U.S. domiciled.

Inadvertent Gifts

It is important to determine the citizenship or status of clients when making inter-spousal transfers or titling assets or accounts. It is possible to make an inadvertent gift for which a current U.S. gift tax may be due. A common scenario is when upon marriage a husband or wife adds a non-U.S. citizen spouse to their marital home's title or to joint tenancy investment or bank accounts to be shared. Depending on the rights of the non-U.S. citizen spouse, this could be a current taxable gift. The following, related to jointly held property, illustrates some of the issues that can arise:⁵⁶

- There is no deemed current gift on creation of the joint tenancy for real estate. There may indeed be U.S. estate tax consequences (as discussed below). The U.S. gift tax, however, is triggered upon the ultimate sale of the real property, if both spouses are currently living.
- With regard to joint accounts or other joint property, there will be a deemed gift on the purchase or titling of joint tenancy property if the non-contributing, non-U.S. citizen spouse can sever the joint tenancy and take his or her share at any time under applicable law.

Planning Options

Intra-spousal Loans

Under Code § 7872, since a husband and wife are treated as one person for purposes of the U.S. gift loan rules, there is no imputed interest. This is a handy provision that, if used creatively, can assist in getting the non-U.S. citizen spouse necessary monies to purchase his or her interest in property, such that he or she can provide consideration. However, it is critical that the loan be treated as a proper loan and not as a gift. If it appears that the loan has been re-characterized as a gift there may be U.S. gift tax exposure. Several factors, in addition to the existence of an interest rate, are relevant in determining whether a loan will be treated as such and not as a gift. These factors include whether there is: a promissory note; any security or collateral; a fixed maturity date; a consistent pattern of actual repayments; and whether any records were maintained by the debtor and/or the creditor in relation to the loan transaction.

Acquisition of Rights Under a Joint and Survivor Annuity

The U.S. gift tax marital deduction is available for transfers to a non-U.S. citizen spouse resulting from the acquisition of rights under a joint and survivor annuity.⁵⁷ By way of explanation, Code § 2523(i) specifically excludes transfers resulting from the acquisition of rights under a joint survivor annuity as described in Code § 2523(f)(6). For example, as provided in Treasury Reg. § 25.2523(i)-1(d), Ex. 2:

Assume that donee S is the spouse of donor D and is not a U.S. citizen at the time

of the gift. In 1993, D, a U.S. citizen, retires from employment in the United States and elects to receive a reduced retirement annuity in order to provide S with a survivor annuity upon D's death. The transfer of rights to S in the joint and survivor annuity is a gift by D for U.S. gift tax purposes. However, under Treasury Reg. § 25.2523(i)-1(b), the gift qualifies for the gift tax marital deduction even though S is not a U.S. citizen.

Note, however, that such a transfer does not qualify if the executor irrevocably elects out of QTIP treatment. Code § 2523(f)(6), in essence, shields the value of continuing payments to a surviving spouse by providing that a donee spouse's interest in a joint and survivor annuity is generally treated as a qualifying income interest for life for purposes of Code § 2523(f)(3). This is applicable if only the donor spouse and the donee spouse have the right to receive payments before the death of the last.

PRACTICAL CONSIDERATION

In the event that the non-U.S. citizen spouse desires to acquire U.S. citizenship and that is likely, then the family trust document should be drafted at the onset to provide more flexibility for the spouse who will likely become a U.S. citizen. In addition, it is important to advise the non-U.S. citizen spouse about the implications of later giving up U.S. citizenship. An onerous exit tax on inherent gains in assets could apply.⁵⁹

Attaining U.S. Citizenship

Absent QDOT planning as discussed below, estate tax marital deduction is disallowed under Code §§ 2056(d) and 2056A for property passing to or for the benefit of a non-U.S. citizen spouse unless the surviving spouse becomes a U.S. citizen before the decedent's estate tax return is filed and was a U.S. resident at all times after the decedent's death and before becoming a U.S. citizen.⁵⁸ However, this option is not always available. Under

certain circumstances a non-U.S. citizen spouse may not be able to obtain U.S. citizenship without giving up citizenship from his or her home country. In addition, unless the non-U.S. citizen spouse had already begun the U.S. citizenship process well before the death of his or her spouse, it is highly unlikely that there will be time to obtain U.S. citizenship before

filing the U.S. estate tax return. From start to finish, the U.S. naturalization process can take more than five years.

If the surviving spouse will obtain U.S. citizenship, it is important to take timing considerations into account. In Estate of Liftin v. United States, 754 F.3d 975 (C.A. Fed. June 10, 2014), aff'g 111 Fed. Cl. 13 (Fed. Cl., 2013), reconsideration denied (May 17, 2013), the spouse, on the erroneous advice of counsel, waited too long. An extension to file the decedent's estate tax return was obtained and shortly before the extended return was due the surviving spouse informed the executor of her intension to become a U.S. citizen. On advice of counsel, the executor filed a late return after spouse became a U.S. citizen – a process that took 14 months. And the filing was delayed an additional nine months after citizenship was granted. The IRS imposed a penalty for the late filing and denied the estate's claim for refund, losing in both the Federal Court of Claims and appeal to the Federal Circuit Court. **Caution** – The executor must elect QDOT treatment for the trust. An irrevocable QDOT election must be made with respect to the trust no later than one year after the due date (including extensions) for filing the decedent's Federal estate tax return.⁶¹

Caution - The QDOT rules do not prohibit the non-U.S. citizen spouse from serving as a co-trustee of the QDOT. The only mandatory role of the U.S. trustee is to withhold the QDOT tax imposed on the distributions. However, if the non-U.S. citizen spouse is a co-trustee who has the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust (i.e., control all decisions other than mere ministerial decisions concerning the trust), and the non-U.S. citizen spouse becomes a non-U.S. resident, the QDOT may be classified as a foreign trust for U.S. income tax purposes.

Transfers to a QDOT

Alternatively, a marital estate tax (not gift tax) deduction is allowed to the extent the decedent's property passes to the surviving non-U.S. citizen spouse in a QDOT. A trust must satisfy the following requirements to qualify as a QDOT under Code § 2056A:

- The trust must be an ordinary trust as defined in Treasury Reg. § 301.7701-4(a).
- The trust must be maintained under the laws of a state of the United States or the District of Columbia, and the administration of the trust must be governed by the laws of a particular state of the United States or the District of Columbia.
- The trust instrument must require that at least one trustee (U.S. trustee) be an individual U.S. citizen or a domestic corporation, subject to regulatory exceptions.
- The trust instrument must provide that no distribution (other than a distribution of income or a distribution on account of hardship) may be made from the trust unless a U.S. trustee has the right to withhold from the distribution such QDOT tax imposed on such distribution.
- The QDOT must include detailed additional requirements to ensure collection of the deferred estate tax. These requirements include governing instrument requirements for using a U.S. bank trustee, bond or letter of credit if the QDOT has assets in excess of \$2 million (excluding \$600,000 for a personal residence and related furnishings) and reporting requirements for QDOTs owning foreign real property if these security requirements do not apply.⁶⁰

If a trust does not meet the requirements of a QDOT it may be possible to obtain relief for extension of time to amend the trust to meet the requirements for a QDOT.⁶² In order to meet the requirements for an extension of time in accordance with Treasury Reg. § 301.9100-3 the taxpayer is required to provide evidence that the taxpayer acted reasonably and in good faith and that granting relief will not prejudice the interests of the government.

The deferred U.S. estate tax is triggered under the following circumstances: (1) upon any distribution from the QDOT before the non-U.S. citizen spouse's death;⁶³ (2) upon the amount remaining in the QDOT at the non-U.S. citizen spouse's death;⁶⁴ and (3) if the QDOT ceases to qualify as a QDOT.⁶⁵

Distributions of income to the surviving spouse, as provided under Code § 2056(b)(3)(A), are not subject to the U.S. deferred estate tax upon distribution, nor are distributions for hardship as provided under Code § 2056(b)(3)(B). Hardship distributions are distributions of principal to the surviving spouse in response to immediate and substantial financial need related to such spouse's health, support or maintenance, or the health, support or maintenance of any person the surviving spouse is legally obligated to support, unless the amount distributed may be obtained from other reasonably available sources. 66

If the surviving spouse becomes a U.S. citizen after the QDOT is established, notice that the spouse has become a U.S. citizen is to be made by filing a final Form 706-QDT on or before April 15 of the calendar year following the year in which the surviving spouse becomes a U.S. citizen. Treasury Reg. § 301.9100 relief may be applied for if a timely filing is not made. ⁶⁷ Absent such notice (or relief to allow late notice) the trust will be taxed under the QDOT tax rules of Code § 2056A as property of the first decedent upon the death of the surviving spouse and may not be sheltered by any available applicable exclusion of the surviving spouse.

In summation, before electing to use a QDOT strategy, there are practical considerations to consider: there are issues related to whether the non-U.S. citizen spouse even intends to remain in the United States; what assets are to be contributed to the QDOT; and what the overall tax benefit will be considering this is a tax deferral strategy – not a tax avoidance strategy. These are uncertain times and a review of the many relevant factors, tax and non-tax, must be analyzed.

Disclaimers

An NCND spouse may use the benefits of a disclaimer under Code § 2518. This could be useful whenever a beneficiary would prefer not to receive the ownership of a particular asset or class of assets. Most foreign clients will be unaware of this planning opportunity. In civil law countries, for example, there is an instant receipt of the assets, and there is no interim probate period. This does not cause an issue for U.S. tax purposes; however, each of the qualified disclaimer rules under Code § 2518 must be complied with, including the requirement that there be no prior acceptance of any property subject to the disclaimer.

Elective Share

A surviving spouse may be entitled to an elective share of a decedent's probate estate or an "augmented estate" under applicable state law. Two questions arise when a decedent has a foreign trust in an augmented estate jurisdiction. The first is whether the augmented estate against which a spousal election may be made will include the foreign trust. The second is the extent to which any election reaching a foreign trust qualifies for the marital deduction. In what appears to be a decision of first impression, the IRS denied a marital deduction with respect to an elective share where the foreign trust was included in the augmented estate in the computation of the elective share. Under its tier system of satisfying the elective share, the applicable state law provided that a deficiency in the elective share not satisfied from other assets would by payable from the trust. Nonetheless, the share did not satisfy the "passing" requirement of Code § 2056 and the claimed marital deduction was denied.⁶⁸

Community Property

Civil law countries commonly have a system of *community property* that deems all property acquired during a marriage to be one-half owned by each spouse. Thus, only up to one-half of the U.S.-situate properties' value can be included in the gross estate of a decedent NCND, as such properties are only half-owned by the decedent NCND and the other half are owned by the NCND's spouse,69 if the marital laws of the foreign country are equivalent to the American community property system. 70 So where an NCND domiciled in a community property country dies owning U.S.-situate property (for example, shares in a U.S. corporation), and leaves the property to his or her NCND spouse, ordinarily only one-half of the value of the property owned by the decedent is includible in the decedent's U.S. taxable estate.⁷¹ This is because the other one-half of the value is deemed owned by the surviving spouse at the time of the decedent's death under the community property rules of the country of domicile. Note that this treatment is similar to the analysis among some U.S. states. In the handful of states that follow community property law, the decedent includes only the value of his or her one-half share of the property. In many instances a discount is allowed on the value of the decedent's one-half share of the deemed fractional ownership, which is taken on the U.S. estate tax return.

EXPATRIATION

On June 17, 2008, President Bush signed the Heroes Earnings Assistance and Relief Tax Act of 2008 (Heroes Act). The Heroes Act imposes a "mark-to-market" exit tax applicable to certain U.S. citizens and long-term residents who expatriate or relinquish their green cards. The exit tax applies to individuals who are "covered expatriates" who expatriate or relinquish their green cards on or after June 17, 2008. The Act also imposes a "succession tax" on U.S. citizens or residents, e.g., green card holders who receive certain gifts or bequests from covered expatriates. On October 15, 2009, the U.S. Treasury Department (Treasury) released Notice 2009-85, providing further guidance on the exit tax. On September 9, 2015, the IRS issued proposed regulations (REG-112997-10) on gifts and bequests from "covered expatriates." The IRS intends to issue Form 708, US Return of Gifts or Bequests from Covered Expatriates, once the proposed regulations are finalized.

Covered Expatriate

The term "expatriate" means any U.S. citizen who formally relinquishes citizenship and certain lawful permanent residents who formally relinquish their green card. For 2016, an expatriate will be a "covered expatriate" if he or she meets *either* an income tax liability test (an average annual net U.S. income tax of \$161,000 for the five years preceding expatriation), an expatriation of \$2 million or more), or either (i) fails to certify under penalties of perjury on IRS Form 8854 that he or she has been in compliance with all U.S. Federal tax laws for the five years preceding expatriation or (ii) fails to submit evidence of such compliance as the Secretary of the Treasury may require.

Covered expatriates are exposed to a potential U.S. Federal income tax liability as a result of their expatriation, which primarily comes in the form of an immediate exit tax whereby the covered expatriate's worldwide property is deemed sold, and tax is paid on the resulting notional gain in excess of \$693,000 (the inflation-adjusted exemption amount for 2016)⁷⁶ at the applicable capital gains rate.⁷⁷

A covered expatriate will include in his or her exit tax base any interest in property that would have been taxable as part of his or her gross estate for U.S. Federal estate tax purposes had he or she died a citizen or resident of the United States on the day before expatriating. Generally, this is the taxpayer's worldwide property, but certain trust interests and items of deferred compensation are treated differently. A covered expatriate must obtain a fair market value appraisal of his worldwide property and attach the appraisal to his or her final U.S. income tax return. An appraisal is only required for assets for which a ready market value is not available, e.g., real estate or closely held assets. Quoted market prices on the day prior to expatriation will suffice for marketable securities. A taxpayer may elect to defer the exit tax payable with respect to a particular asset, provided that security for the ultimate payment of the tax is posted and interest is paid over the deferral period.

COMPLIANCE REPORTING CONSIDERATIONS

Once an NRA immigrates to the United States, then they become subject to reporting requirements relevant to U.S. Persons. These reporting requirements and disclosures may affect planning for global families who want to maintain privacy but still be U.S. compliant.

For example, grantors, trustees and beneficiaries of foreign trusts and trusts that hold foreign financial accounts are subject to specific compliance reporting requirements; and donees of gifts from foreign persons also have reporting obligations. The following is a summary of various significant reporting requirements. This is an ever-changing area of the law that requires diligent attention to ongoing developments. The following discussion does not include reporting requirements with respect to interests in foreign corporations or foreign partnerships. If a foreign estate or trust has an interest in a foreign partnership or a foreign corporation, it will be necessary to separately consider the applicability of any reporting requirements with respect to those interests.

Reporting and Withholding on Distributions from U.S. Trusts to NRA Beneficiaries

A U.S. trust or estate reports the tax withheld for a foreign beneficiary on Form 1042 and 1042-S, which are due March 15. The tax withheld that historically was required to be deposited with either a Federal Reserve Bank or an authorized financial institution

is now required to be made by electronic funds transfer payment or same day wire. The IRS no longer permits a check and deposit coupon to be presented to a bank. Deposits of the tax withheld are made quarter-monthly, monthly or annually depending on the amounts withheld.⁷⁸

A U.S. fiduciary is required to request a Form W-8BEN from a foreign beneficiary.⁷⁹ If a foreign beneficiary does not provide the W-8BEN, withholding is required at the 30% tax rate regardless of any reduced withholding rate or modified withholding rules provided by an applicable tax treaty.⁸⁰ See the Foreign Account Tax Compliant Act discussion on page 31 for an expanded discussion of this topic.

FinCEN 114, Report of Foreign Bank and Financial Accounts of U.S. Persons

If a U.S. Person has a financial interest in or signature authority over a foreign financial account, the Bank Secrecy Act⁸¹ may require them to report the account yearly to the Department of Treasury by electronically filing a Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN) 114, Report of Foreign Bank and Financial Accounts (FBAR).

U.S. Persons (including U.S. individuals, trusts, estates and entities) are required to file a FinCEN 114 FBAR if:

- the U.S. Person had a financial interest in or signature authority over at least one financial account located outside of the United States; and
- the aggregate value of all foreign financial accounts exceeded \$10,000 at any time during the calendar year reported.

The FBAR is a calendar year report and, for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2015, must be filed on or before April 15 of the year following the calendar year being reported. Effective July 1, 2013, the FinCEN 114 FBAR must be filed electronically through FinCEN's BSA E-Filing System. The FBAR is not filed with a Federal tax return. When the IRS grants a filing extension for a taxpayer's income tax return, it does not extend the time to file a FinCEN 114 FBAR. However, for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2015, a 6-month extension of time to file a FinCEN 114 FBAR (ending October 15) is available. Additionally, the Secretary of the Treasury may waive late filing penalties assessable against first-time filers who miss the deadline for requesting the new extension.

A U.S. person who holds a foreign financial account may have a reporting obligation even if the account produces no taxable income. A foreign financial account is a financial account located outside the United States. A foreign financial account includes, but is not limited to, a securities brokerage, savings, demand, checking, deposit, time deposit, commodity futures or options account, a life insurance policy or annuity with a cash value, and shares in a mutual fund or similar pooled fund.

In the case of a grantor trust, the U.S. grantor treated as the owner of a trust under the Code §§ 671 through 679 grantor trust rules is treated as having a financial interest in any foreign financial accounts owned or held by the trust. In the case of a non-grantor trust, a U.S. beneficiary is treated as having a financial interest in any foreign accounts owned or held by the trust if the U.S. beneficiary has a beneficial interest in more than 5% of the assets or income of the trust. However, if the trust, trustee or agent of a non-grantor trust is a U.S. person who files a FBAR disclosing the trust's foreign financial accounts, the trust beneficiary is not required to file a FBAR. In addition, the owner or beneficiary of an

individual retirement account is not required to report a foreign financial account held in the individual retirement account.

Civil penalties for a non-willful failure to file are up to \$10,000 per violation. Civil penalties for a willful violation can range up to the greater of \$100,000 or 5% of the amount in the account at the time of the violation. 82 Although the reporting is required under the Bank Secrecy Act, not the Code, the IRS has been vested with the authority to assess the civil penalties for failure to file. Criminal penalties can range up to a \$500,000 fine or 10 years imprisonment or both. There have been a series of offshore voluntary disclosure initiatives with varying requirements and penalty waivers.

Annual Return to Report Transactions with Foreign Trusts and Receipt of Certain Foreign Gifts (Form 3520)

Form 3520 is used by U.S. Persons to report certain transactions with foreign trusts, ownership of foreign trusts under the grantor trust rules and receipt of certain large gifts or bequests from foreign persons.

Form 3520 is required to be filed under a number of circumstances. A U.S. Person is required to file Form 3520 for a calendar year if during the year:

- He/she is the "responsible party" for reporting a "reportable event" or held an outstanding obligation of a foreign trust (or of a person related to the trust) that they treated as a "qualified obligation;"
- He/she is a U.S. Person who is treated as the owner of any part of the assets of a foreign trust under the grantor trust rules;
- He/she is a U.S. Person who received a distribution from a foreign trust, either directly or indirectly, or a related foreign trust held an outstanding obligation they issued (or an obligation of a person related to them) that they treated as a qualified obligation;
- He/she is a U.S. person who received more than a \$100,000 gift or bequest from an NRA or a foreign estate or received gifts of more than \$10,000, indexed for inflation (\$15,671 in 2016) from foreign corporations or foreign partnerships; or
- He/she is a U.S. person who received a gift (or bequest) of more than the annual gift tax exclusion amount (\$14,000 in 2016) from a "covered expatriate."

There are limited exceptions to filing with respect to tax-exempt trusts, transactions for fair-market value, compensation for services and similar transactions.

Form 3520 is due when the income tax return is due, including extensions (or when Form 706 is due in the case of a U.S. decedent).

The penalties for failure to file Form 3520 are significant. The initial penalty is the greater of (i) \$10,000 or (ii) 35% of the gross value of any property transferred to a foreign trust that is required to be reported, 35% of the gross value of distributions from a foreign trust that is required to be reported, or 5% of the gross value of the portion of a trust's assets treated as owned by a U.S. person that is required to be reported. In the case of the failure to report large gifts or bequests from foreign persons, the penalty is 5% of the value of the gift per month, up to 25%. These penalties may be waived if the failure to file was for reasonable cause and not willful neglect. ⁸³ An additional accuracy-related penalty may be imposed for undisclosed foreign financial asset understatements. ⁸⁴ This

penalty may be waived if a person can show reasonable cause for the failure to report and the person acted in good faith.⁸⁵

Annual Information Return of Foreign Trust with a U.S. Owner (Form 3520-A)

Form 3520-A is the annual information return of a foreign trust with a U.S. owner. The form provides information about the trust, the U.S. person who is treated as an owner under the grantor trust rules of Code §§ 671-679 and the U.S. beneficiaries. A foreign grantor "trust" is required to file the form and provide annual statements to the U.S. owner and U.S. beneficiaries (technically, a trust isn't an entity and can't file, it is the trustee who files). The U.S. owner is responsible for either seeing that the trust files, or filing in its place. Filing is required by March 15. If a foreign grantor trust fails to file a required return or furnish correct statements to a U.S. grantor and beneficiary, the U.S. owner is subject to an initial penalty of the greater of \$10,000 or 5% of the gross value of the portion of the assets of the trust treated as owned by him. The U.S. owner also may be subject to additional penalties, including penalties for undisclosed foreign financial asset understatements. Penalties may be waived if the failure to file was due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect.

FOREIGN ACCOUNT TAX COMPLIANCE ACT (FATCA) AND STATEMENT OF SPECIFIED FOREIGN FINANCIAL ASSETS (FORM 8938)

No current discussion of foreign persons, foreign trusts, foreign assets and taxation is complete without at least a passing mention of FATCA. A comprehensive discussion of FATCA is beyond the scope of this paper. Following, however, are some highlights.

Objective of FATCA

The objective of FATCA is to reduce tax evasion by U.S. individuals with respect to income from financial assets held outside the United States, by inducing "foreign financial institutions" (FFIs) to report U.S. owners to the IRS. FATCA imposes a 30% withholding tax on certain payments to FFIs (including banks, brokers, custodians and investment funds) that fail to comply with FATCA.

Final FATCA Rules

FATCA is a component of the HIRE Act, which was enacted by the U.S. Congress and signed into law by President Obama on March 18, 2010, and added Chapter 4 of Subtitle A to the Code. The Treasury and IRS issued an initial set of "final" regulations under FATCA on January 17, 2013. On July 12, 2013, the IRS released Notice 2013-43 providing a revised timeline for implementation of the FATCA requirements; and technical corrections to the 2013 FATCA regulations were also published on September 9, 2013. On February 20, 2014, the IRS and Treasury issued proposed and temporary regulations, which make a number of changes and clarifications to the FATCA rules (the FATCA regulations). Finally, on September 19, 2015, the IRS released Notice 2015-66 extending the time that certain FATCA transitional rules will apply.

Form 8938 for U.S. Taxpayers

Form 8938 was new for tax years beginning after March 18, 2010 (effectively, the 2011 tax year for calendar year individual taxpayers). The purpose of this form is to report the ownership of specified foreign financial assets if the total value of those assets exceeds the statutory reporting threshold. The reporting requirement was enacted as part of FATCA provisions of the HIRE Act. Form 8938 reporting is in addition to, not in place of, any required FinCEN 114 FBAR reporting.

Form 8938 must be filed by persons who are required to file an U.S. income tax return and who are one of the following: a U.S. citizen, a U.S. resident alien, a non-resident alien who elects to be treated as a resident alien to file a joint income tax return, or a non-resident alien who is a bona fide resident of American Samoa or Puerto Rico. Entity filing requirements (including for trusts) are expected to be established by Treasury regulations.

The thresholds for filing are as follows:

Status	Foreign Financial Assets
Living in the United States and either unmarried or married filing separate returns	More than \$50,000 on the last day of the tax year or more than \$75,000 at any time during the year
Living in the United States and married filing a joint return	More than \$100,000 on the last day of the tax year or more than \$150,000 at any time during the year
Living abroad and either unmarried or married filing separate returns	More than \$200,000 on the last day of the tax year or more than \$300,000 at any time during the year
Living abroad and married filing a joint return	More than \$400,000 on the last day of the tax year or more than \$600,000 at any time during the tax year

The assets required to be reported are financial accounts maintained by a foreign financial institution and stock or securities issued by a non-U.S. person that are held for investment, any interest in a foreign entity (including a trust) and any financial instrument or contract with an issuer or counterparty that is not a U.S. Person. Assets held by an U.S. custodian are not required to be reported on Form 8938. In addition, a foreign financial asset is not required to be reported on Form 8938 if the asset is required to be reported (and is reported) on a timely filed Form 3520 (Annual Return to Report Transactions with Foreign Trusts and Receipt of Certain Foreign Gifts), Form 5471 (Information Return of U.S. Persons with Respect to Certain Foreign Corporation), Form 8621 (Information Return by Shareholder of a Passive Foreign Investment Company or Qualified Electing Fund), Form 8865 (Return of U.S. Persons with Respect to Certain Foreign Partnerships) or Form 8891 (U.S. Information Return for Beneficiaries of Certain Canadian Registered Retirement Plans). However, a person is required to identify on Form 8938 the forms on which he or she reported the assets and how many of the forms he or she filed and is required to include the value of the assets reported elsewhere to determine whether the person meets the applicable filing threshold for Form 8938.

For purposes of Form 8938 filing, a person generally is deemed to be the owner of assets held in a grantor trust of which he or she is treated as the owner under the grantor trust rules. The beneficiary of a foreign non-grantor trust or a foreign estate is required to report his or her interest if he or she knows of the interest or has reason to know of the interest based on information that is readily available to him or her. A person will be deemed to know of his or her interest if he or she received a distribution from a trust. If a person is the beneficiary of a foreign trust, the maximum value of his or her interest in the trust is the sum of (i) the value of the cash or other property distributed to him or her during the year, and (ii) the actuarial valuation of his or her *right* as a beneficiary to receive mandatory distributions as of the last day of the tax year. If a person has an interest in a foreign estate, the maximum value of the interest is the fair market value of the interest as of the last day of the tax year. The treatment of contingent and discretionary interests remains to be fully addressed.

Form 8938 is attached to and is required to be filed by the due date of a person's annual income tax return, including extensions.

There is a \$10,000 fine for failure to file form 8938, and if the failure continues for more than 90 days after the IRS mails a notice of failure to file, an additional \$50,000 penalty.

FACTA for Withholding Agents

The FATCA regulations will apply broadly to any withholding agent, as well as any FFI. However, an FFI in a country that has entered into an intergovernmental agreement (IGA) based on "Model 1" will be required to comply with their jurisdiction's own set of rules, which in some cases may vary from and override the FATCA regulations. The Model 1 IGA establishes a framework for FFIs to report directly to their own tax authorities, followed by an automatic exchange of such information under existing tax treaties or Tax Information Exchange Agreements with the IRS.

FFIs located in jurisdiction that have entered into an IGA based on a second model of the IGA (Model 2), will be permitted under local law to comply with the terms of an FFI agreement with the IRS, including reporting directly to the U.S. government. Model 2 FFIs will therefore be required to implement FATCA by following the provisions of the FATCA regulations, except to the extent expressly modified by their IGA. As of the date of this publication, 75 jurisdictions have signed an IGA. Another 37 jurisdictions have reached agreements in substance that are awaiting finalization. Many jurisdictions have not yet passed local legislation implementing the agreements or provided additional guidance, resulting in continued uncertainty with respect to the details of compliance.

The obligations imposed on FFIs under the IGAs vary in important respects from those described in the FATCA regulations. However, the details of requirements for financial institutions in countries that have signed an IGA will be addressed in the local law implementing the IGA, many of which have not yet been published and will vary by jurisdiction.

FATCA Withholding and New Forms W-8 for NRAs

Payments subject to withholding under FATCA in the event of FATCA non-compliance include types of U.S.-source FDAP income that are excluded from withholding under the existing provisions of Code § 1441 applicable to NRAs (NRA withholding), for example:

- Portfolio interest;
- Bank deposit interest paid by non-U.S. branches of U.S. banks (beginning January 1, 2017);
- Gross proceeds from the sale of U.S. securities (beginning January 1, 2019); and
- "Foreign pass-thru payments" (no earlier than January 1, 2019, and yet to be defined in Treasury regulations).

Moreover, FATCA withholding may not be reduced or eliminated simply by making a treaty claim on a Form W-8. Where an account holder is not FATCA-compliant, full 30% FATCA withholding will apply. When FATCA withholding is required, the withholding agent does not impose withholding under the existing NRA rules. Conversely, where an account holder is FATCA compliant, FATCA withholding will not apply and withholding under the existing NRA withholding rules will apply (subject to treaty rates). The IRS Forms W-8 currently required under the existing NRA rules have been updated to include FATCA requirements.

OECD COMMON REPORTING STANDARD (CRS)

The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) determined in 2014 that the concept of FATCA should be extended on a global basis, to provide an automatic exchange under a Common Reporting Standard (CRS) of ownership and asset information to combat tax evasion on a global scale. So far, more than 90 participating jurisdictions have adopted CRS, which became effective in the "early adopter" nations on January 1, 2016 (there are varying dates for adoption and reporting).

CRS has a broad scope across three dimensions designed to prevent its circumvention:

- Financial institutions required to report under CRS include banks, custodians, brokers, certain collective investment vehicles and certain insurance companies.
- The accounts financial institutions are required to report include accounts held by individuals and entities, including trusts and foundations. Passive entities are required to report on the individuals who ultimately control the entities ("controlling persons").
- The financial information required to be reported includes all types of investment income, account balances and sales proceeds from financial assets.

Although the United States is a member of the OECD, to date it has not adopted CRS, likely because it receives under FATCA all of the inbound tax information that it needs and does not want the Internal Revenue Service to incur the expense of forwarding all of the CRS-compelled data to each of the participating jurisdictions.

CONCLUSION

The confluence of the global economy, international investment and personal mobility in the modern day has resulted in a wealth and tax planning landscape that is dynamic, to say the least. Planning even within familiar U.S. borders increasingly requires an awareness of the implications of cross-border family relationships, investments, trusts and entities.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Cynthia D. Brittain is Northern Trust's senior fiduciary relationship manager for the Santa Barbara region. She is responsible for conducting legal reviews of incoming trusts, assisting clients and their counsel with planning efforts and providing support to Northern Trust partners with fiduciary and tax issues that arise during the course of trust administration. Cindy's role as the senior fiduciary manager is integral to serving affluent clients and growing Northern Trust's business in Southern California. Prior to joining Northern Trust, she served as counsel at McKenna, Long & Aldridge, LLP in Los Angeles, where she focused her practice on domestic and international estate and tax planning. In her legal practice, Cindy successfully advised her clients on tax mitigation strategies as well as on selected exit strategies or succession plans for the family business or for closely held corporate owners. She has a focus in asset protection and Delaware Trust planning.

Cindy also served as counsel with the international law firm Withers in its London, Hong Kong and Geneva offices. In this capacity, she focused primarily on international cross border planning for large global families and their wealth transfer strategies. Before moving to Europe, she was a partner in the Santa Barbara law firm, Ambrecht & Brittain, for nearly 10 years. She began her legal career as a prosecutor in San Diego where she chaired the Financial Crimes committee.

In addition to practicing law, Cindy taught trial practice and evidence at California Western School of Law in San Diego and was a coach of the law school's award-winning trial team. She received her master of laws degree in taxation from The University of San Diego. She holds a *Juris Doctor* from California Western School of Law where she served on *Law Review/International Law Journal*. She received her bachelor of arts in economics and foreign policy from the University of North Carolina – Chapel Hill. Cindy has studied in Moscow, Quebec and Paris. She is a California-qualified attorney and admitted to appear before the Federal Court. She is a member of the Estate and Trust Committee and Tax Committee of the California State Bar Association, and is a current member of the Society of Trust and Estate Practitioners. She served as president of the Ventura Estate Planning Council in 2007.

Cindy has served on several local charity boards and provided pro bono legal work on their behalf. She enjoys spending time with her children, studying history and traveling.

Suzanne L. Shier is the wealth planning practice executive and chief tax strategist/tax counsel for Wealth Management at Northern Trust. In this capacity, she is responsible for leading the Wealth Management wealth planning group and for providing thought leadership on Federal tax issues of interest to clients, with a special emphasis on tax policy and legislation, charitable giving, cross-border trust design and fiduciary law.

Prior to joining Northern Trust, Suzanne spent 26 years as a partner at Chapman and Cutler LLP in Chicago, ultimately leading the firm's Trusts and Estates Practice Group, representing individuals, charitable organizations and corporate fiduciaries in a full range of estate planning and fiduciary services, including cross-border planning and fiduciary administration matters.

She is an adjunct professor in the master of laws in taxation program at Northwestern University Law School and also a frequent speaker and author. She has been quoted in publications such as *The Wall Street Journal* and *Bloomberg* and has received numerous professional honors and recognitions.

Suzanne earned her bachelor's degree with distinction in economics and sociology from the University of Michigan in 1982. She received her law degree, cum laude, from the Loyola University Chicago School of Law in 1985 and a master of laws in taxation from the DePaul University College of Law in 1997.

In the civic community, she is actively involved in many diversity and education initiatives, including serving on the board of directors of Gads Hill Center, as a trustee of Hope College and as chairperson of the board of directors of Chicago Scholars, a college access program for high-potential urban students.

Suzanne is a fellow of the American College of Trust and Estate Counsel where she is a member of the International Committee and a member of the International Bar Association, the Society of Trust and Estate Practitioners, the American Bar Association and the Chicago Estate Planning Council.

Benjamin J. Lavin is a Wealth Planner and Associate Tax Strategist of Wealth Management's Wealth Planning Advisory Services at Northern Trust in Chicago. In this capacity, he focuses on tax and wealth planning issues of interest to high-net-worth clients and their advisors, with a special emphasis on tax and wealth transfer strategies and tax policy, legislation, strategies, trends, and developments.

Ben earned his bachelor's degree, *cum laude*, from American University in 2010. He received his law degree, *cum laude*, from The John Marshall Law School in Chicago in 2013 and an LL.M. in Taxation from the New York University School of Law in 2014.

Ben is an active member of the Chicago, Illinois and American Bar Associations. He is licensed to practice law in Illinois and is admitted to practice before the United States Tax Court and the United States District Court for the Northern District of Illinois.

ABOUT NORTHERN TRUST

Northern Trust Corporation (NASDAQ:NTRS) is a leading provider of investment management, asset and fund administration, fiduciary and banking solutions for corporations, institutions and affluent individuals worldwide. A financial holding company headquartered in Chicago, Northern Trust serves clients in more than 40 countries from offices in 19 U.S. states and Washington, D.C. and 20 international locations in Canada, Europe, the Middle East and the Asia-Pacific region.

Northern Trust, founded in 1889, has earned distinction as an industry leader, combining exceptional service and expertise with innovative capabilities and technology. For more information, visit northerntrust.com.

FOOTNOTES

- "The missing \$20 trillion: How to stop companies and people dodging tax, in Delaware as well as Grand Cayman." The Economist, Feb. 16, 2013.
- This paper is limited in scope to a discussion of the U.S. Federal tax regimes. However, it should be mentioned that many U.S. states also impose, in some combination, an income tax, an estate tax and an inheritance tax. Also, it should be noted that in most cases international tax treaties do not apply for state tax purposes, unless the treaty specifically references the state.
- "Open Doors 2014 Report on International Educational Exchange," Institute of International Education, in partnership with the Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs, U.S. Department of State, http://www.iie.org/ Research-and-Publications/Open-Doors.
- 4. "Report of the Visa Office 2015," U.S. Dept. of State Bureau of Consular Affairs (2016).
- 5. Id.
- "Immigrant Investor Visas," U.S. Dep't of State Bureau of Consular Affairs, http://travel.state.gov/content/visas/enalish/immigrate/types/Immigrant-Investor-Visas.html.
- "Foreign Direct Investment in the United States 2014 Report," Organization for International Investment, http://www.ofii.org/sites/default/files/FDIUS_2014_Report.pdf.
- 8. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-01-04/u-s-real-estate-to-draw-more-foreigners-in-2016-survey-says
- 9. https://www.bisnow.com/national/news/commercial-real-estate/foreign-buyers-to-turn-up-the-heat-in-2016-54101
- 10. http://www.cnbc.com/2015/06/22/wealthy-foreigners-bought-100-billion-in-us-real-estate.html
- 11. All further "Section" or "§" references herein are to the Code or the Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder.
- 12. Treasury Reg. § 301.7701(b)-1(a).
- 13. For a more detailed discussion, please see Northern Trust, Line of Sight, Cross-Border Trusts A Guide to Cross-Border Trust Design and Administration.
- 14. The sourcing rules determine whether the gross amount of FDAP paid to foreign persons is subject to U.S. income tax. (Code §§ 871(a)(1) and 881(a)). These rules also are of interest to the payor of the income since, if the income is taxable, the payor generally is required to withhold and deposit the tax associated therewith as required under Code §§ 1441 and 1442.
- 15. FIRPTA tax is generally imposed on dispositions of U.S. real property interests (USRPI) by foreign individuals and foreign corporations only. Note: A USRPI is more than just the real estate itself. A USRPI includes a U.S. Real Property Holding Company (USRPHC) which, pursuant to Code § 897(c)(2), is defined as any corporation in which the fair market value of its USRPI equals or exceeds 50% of the sum of the fair market values of its: (1) USRPIs; (2) its interests in real property located outside the United States; and (3) other assets used or held for use in a trade or business. Code § 1445 broadens the tax net and requires that the withholding tax under Code § 1445(a) apply to all foreign persons disposing of USRPIs. For these purposes, a foreign person is defined to include: a nonresident alien individual as defined under Code § 7701(b)(1)(B); a foreign corporation that has not made an election under Code § 897(i); a foreign partnership; a foreign trust; and a foreign estate. (Treasury Reg. § 1.897-9(T)(c)).
- 16. It should be noted that several U.S. states do have inheritance tax regimes. See BARBARA HAUSER, INTERNA-TIONAL ESTATE PLANNING, 1-1 n.1 (2007). In implementing any effective estate plan, such state's respective inheritance tax laws should be incorporated therein.
- 17. HAUSER, supra note 6, 1-1, (citing to Treasury Reg. §20.0-2).
- 18. Code § 2101(a).
- 19. *Id.*
- 20. Treasury Reg. § 20.0-1(b)(1).
- 21. The qualifiers "real," "personal," "tangible" and "intangible" have significance that will be further discussed herein. These become relevant when contrasting U.S. estate tax to U.S. gift tax implications for the non-U.S. domiciled individual's transfer of U.S.-situate assets.
- 22. Treasury Reg. § 20.2104-1(a)(1).
- 23. Treasury Reg. § 20.2104-1(a)(2)(property of an NCND that is situated in the United States includes tangible personal property located in the United States except certain works of art on loan for exhibition. Code § 2105(c) provides that works of art owned by an NCND are not deemed property within the United States if such works of art are:

 (1) imported into the United States solely for exhibition purposes; (2) loaned for such purposes to a public gallery or museum, no part of the net earnings of which inures to the benefit of any private stockholder or individual; and (3) at the time of the death of the owner, on exhibition, or enroute to or from exhibition, or in such a public gallery or museum. Unless the above exception is met, works of art that are physically located in the United States (such as in the home owned by the NCND) will be taxed as U.S.-situate property in the NCND's U.S. taxable estate).

- 24. While the gross estate is limited to U.S.-situate property, the gross estate is based on the same rules that apply to the estates of U.S. citizens and residents. For example, property includible under Code §§ 2035 through 2038, is property deemed to be situated in the United States if it were situated in the United States either at the time of gift or at the time of the donor/decedent's death.
- 25. Code § 2106(a).
- 26. Code § 2106(a)(1); Treasury Reg. § 20.2106-2.
- 27. In these instances it will be important to run a calculation to discern the actual U.S. estate tax savings.
- 28. It is important to point out that this rule does not apply in most instances for those individuals who expatriated under the new expatriation rules. In addition, the principles contained in Code §§ 2035 through 2038 still apply; thus, any retained interests can bring these assets back into the NCND's U.S. taxable estate.
- 29. Le Frak v. Comm'r, 93 T.C.B. (RIA) 2808, 2811013 (1993). See also, Donald D. Kozusko & Stephen K. Vetter, Respect for "Form" as "Substance" in the U.S. Taxation of International Trusts, 32 VAND. J. TRANSNAT'L L. 675, 686 (1999). Also, a gift of intangible property used to purchase tangible property should escape gift tax, as long as the gift is not made on the condition that it be so used. See Davies v. Comm'r, 40 T.C. 525 (1963), where a gift of cash used to acquire U.S. real estate was taxed.
- 30. Code § 2513(a)(1).
- 31. The basic GST concepts are not discussed.
- 32. The Code § 2642 inclusion ratio determines the extent to which the property affecting a generation-skipping transfer is subject to the GST tax. Each donor has an exemption from GST tax that can be allocated to transfers during life or at death. The amount of exemption allocated to a transfer determines the inclusion ratio of each property.
- 33. In some circumstances an election to be treated as a domestic corporation may be desirable to avoid FIRPTA, but the election will not change the corporation's classification for U.S. estate tax purposes.
- 34. Michael A. Heimos, "Non-Citizens Estate, Gift and Generation-Skipping Taxation," 837-2nd T.M. VI-B (BNA).
- 35. Treasury Reg. § 25.2511-3(b)(4)(iv).
- 36. Treasury Reg. § 25.2511-3(b)(4).
- 37. See Orgarrio Est. v. Comm'r, 337 R.2d 108 (D.C. Cir. 1964); Rosenblum v. Anglim, 135 F.2d 512 (9TH Cir. 1943). Note that the IRS follows this position; See Rev. Rul. 65-245, 1965-2 C.B. 379; Rev. Rul. 56-421, 1956-2 C.B. 602.
- 38. Code § 2501(a)(2).
- 39. Treasury Reg. § 25.2511-3(b)(3).
- 40. 17 T.C. 1149 (1952), acq., 1952-1 C.B. 3.
- 41. 174 Ct. Cl. 97; 355 F.2d 632 (Ct. Cl. 1966).
- 42. 76 F.2d 109 (2d Cir. 1935).
- 43. Id. at 115.
- 44. Estate of Oei Tjong Swan v. Commissioner of the IRS, 247 F.2d 144, at 146.
- 45. Id. at 148.
- 46. Code § 2105(b)(3).
- 47. HAUSER, supra note 6, 2-13.
- 48. Code § 2105(a).
- 49. Code § 2104(b)
- 50. For a more detailed discussion of the U.S. tax principles relevant upon the conversion of the foreign grantor trust in this scenario to a foreign non-grantor trust and the implications to U.S.-based beneficiaries, please see Northern Trust, Line of Sight, Cross-Border Trusts A Guide to Cross-Border Trust Design and Administration.
- 51. Id.
- 52. Code § 2523(a).
- 53. Code § 2523(i).
- 54. Code § 2523(i)(2) and Treasury Reg. § 25.2323(i)(1)(c); See also Rev. Proc. 2009-50.
- 55. Code § 2523 is the applicable provision governing gifts to U.S. citizen spouses generally.
- 56. Code § 2056(d)(1)(b); Miriam A. Goodman, Joint Tenancy with a Noncitizen Spouse: An Estate and Gift Tax Guide for the Perplexed. Probate & Property, Vol. 16, No. 1, January/February 2002.
- 57. Code §§ 2523(i) and 2523(f)(6).
- 58. Code § 2056(d)(4).

- 59. The rules related to expatriation are discussed below.
- 60. Maria Nunez et. al., California Estate Planning Basic International and Noncitizen Transactions, § 16.36 (CEB).
- 61. Code § 2056A(d); Treasury Reg. § 20.2056A-3(a).
- 62. PLR 201421006 (issued Feb. 11, 2014, released May 23, 2014).
- 63. Treasury Reg. § 20.2056A-5(b)(1).
- 64. Treasury Reg. § 20.2056-5(b)(2).
- 65. Treasury Reg. § 20.2056-5(b)(3).
- 66. Treasury Reg. § 20.2056A-5(c)(1).
- 67. See PLRs 201406003 (issued Sept. 13, 2013, released Feb. 7, 2014; 201431004 (issued April 16, 2014, released Aug. 1, 2014; 201431019 (issued April 10, 2014, released Aug. 1, 2014).
- 68. CCA 201416007 (issued Nov. 6, 2013, released April 18, 2014).
- 69. See Est. of Vandenhoeck Est. v. Comm'r, 4 T.C. 125 (1944).
- 70. Nunez, supra note 66, § 16.40A.
- 71. See also Est. of Lepoutre v. Comm'r, 62 T.C. 84 (1974).
- 72. IRC § 877A(g)(2). The recent Tax Court case, *Topsnik v. Commissioner*, 146 T.C. No. 1 (Jan. 20, 2016), illustrates that a taxpayer must formally abandon his Green Card in order to effectively expatriate. The court held that the taxpayer's "informal" abandonment of his Green Card was ineffective and thus the taxpayer remained subject to U.S. tax. Accordingly, affirmative steps are necessary to abandon your U.S. lawful permanent residence status.
- 73. IRC § 877(a)(2)(A). This amount is indexed for inflation and is \$160,000 for 2015.
- 74. IRC § 877A(g)(2)(B).
- 75. IRC § 877(a)(2)(C).
- 76. Rev. Proc. 2013-35.
- 77. 85 IRC § 877A(a).
- 78. Payments of the tax withheld are made quarter-monthly, monthly or annually depending on the amounts withheld. If the amount withheld is less than \$200 in the taxable year, the payment is made when the agent files the annual 1042 form. If the withholding agent has withheld between \$200 and \$2,000 at the end of any month, the payment is made 15 days after the end of the month. If the withholding agent has withheld \$2,000 or more at the end of any quarter-monthly period, the payment must be made three banking business days after the end of the quarter-monthly period. Quarter-monthly periods fall on the 7TH, 15TH, 22ND and last day of each month.
- 79. A Form W-8 is only valid for three calendars years after the year of receipt. A change in circumstances that makes the form incorrect (i.e., a change of address to a different country with different treaty reductions or a change of address to the United States), will invalidate the form at any time.
- 80. Treasury Reg. § 1.1441-6. The foreign beneficiary may also need to acquire a taxpayer identification number from the IRS in order to claim certain treaty benefits. See Treasury Reg. § 1.1441-6(c)(2).
- 81. 31 USC § 5314; 31 C.F.R. 103.
- 82. Williams, CA 4 07/20/2012 110 AFTR2d ¶2012-5639.
- 83. Code § 6677.
- 84. Code § 6039F.
- 85. Code § 6662(j).
- 86. Code § 6677.
- 87. Code § 6662(j).

© Northern Trust Corporation, 2016. All rights reserved.

LEGAL, INVESTMENT AND TAX NOTICE: This information is not intended to be and should not be treated as legal advice, investment advice or tax advice. Readers, including professionals, should under no circumstances rely upon this information as a substitute for their own research or for obtaining specific legal or tax advice from their own counsel.



NORTHERN TRUST Q 137102 (8/16)

northerntrust.com